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Proposed Ordinance 2006-0085, NCOB Tenants

March 1, 2006
The following is a response to the February 15, 2006 letter to Capital Budget Committee Chair Bob Ferguson regarding the proposed Ordinance to finalize the tenants for the New County Office Building.  Council staff was requested to review the letter and respond at the March 1, CBC meeting.
Elections Consolidation:  The letter makes the point that a decision not to put elections in the NCOB avoided five million dollars in additional costs to the NCOB.  To re-anchor members on this issue is it is important to be reminded as to what is missing in this statement.  Since July 2005, the Elections program has significantly changed both in total area (30,000 sf) and in function (warehouse).  It was for these reasons that the Council chose not to pursue elections in the NCOB earlier this year.  These changes however; also impacted the Executive’s recommendation.  The Council’s policy decision in July 2005 to postpone a decision on the location for consolidation of Elections was the correct decision.  Had the council approved the Executive’s recommendation in 2005 to acquire the $22.8 million 1130 Rainier Building, it would have resulted in a costly mistake for the county.  
The Council wisely chose to wait for a final decision on the location for elections consolidation until after the final recommendations from the Citizen’s Election Oversight Committee (CEOC) issued its final recommendations in February 2006 and the Elections Center finalized its audit of the 2005 primary Election.  Subsequent to the Council’s decision, both of these groups have clarified their recommendations that elections consolidation must include the Elections Distribution Center (EDC) warehousing function located at 12th Avenue and Fir.  
As members are aware the 1130 Rainier Building did not include space for the warehousing function.  The 1130 Rainier Building would have been inadequate to house the addition of a 30,000 SF warehouse function without the infusion of several millions of additional cost to construct a new building above the existing parking structure.  
Additionally, on December 20, 2005, the Executive recommended that King County change to an all mail vote system.  The Executive’s recommendation made only a few short months following his recommendation for the acquisition of the 1130 Rainier Building created a ripple effect on the programming of elections which was still in draft form. A revised elections program was finalized in January 2006 which indicated an increased space requirement from 44,000 SF to 73,000 SF including 17,000 SF of warehouse space.  
Based on the final elections recommendations, the Executive’s all mail vote recommendation revised the elections program.  As a consequence, the 1130 Rainier Building is too small for elections and too large for the data center.  The Council’s decision to delete elections from the NCOB was based on the revised elections program and changed conditions which points out the benefits of not rushing to a premature judgment on long range planning issues.

ITS in the NCOB:  As stated during the February 15, 2006 CBC meeting, the appropriateness of ITS (w/out data center) as a candidate for occupancy the NCOB was never at issue with the council.  The decision to postpone approval of ITS as an NCOB  tenant was necessitated by the need to provide and equivalent amount of placeholder space in the NCOB until such time as a decision on the elections consolidation could be made in February 2006.  Once the Elections decision was made ITS has been added to the Council’s final tenant list for the NCOB.  Council was informed by its independent real estate consultant (Staubach) that an abundance of competitively priced data center lease space is available in the region which should address the need for a location for the data center after 2007.

Executive Offices in the Administration Building:  The Executive recommended locating executive offices in the Administration building in 2003 and 2004 in three separate pieces of legislation.

 Ordinance 14812, October 2003:  
A $1.2 million supplemental appropriation request to proceed with the next phase of design for the NCOB.

Ordinance 14806, October, 2003:
A $2.7 million supplemental appropriation relocate the PAO from lease space to the 4th floor of the Courthouse in the space previously occupied by executive offices.

Ordinance 15042 & Ordinance 15043, August, 2004:
Final approval of the NCOB lease and development agreement and supplemental appropriation $7.1 million for final design and other changes

The issues surrounding the NCOB tenants, executive relocation and the PAO move were thoroughly reviewed in the BFM Committee and at full council on twenty separate occasions.  During review of the PAO move legislation in December 2003 the Executive’s recommendation included the double move and additional tenant improvements associated with the Executive offices move to the Administration Building.  However; the emphasis was primarily focused on the programmatic and policy benefits of co-locating the PAO in the Courthouse.  Executive staff provided PAO lease savings as justification for extending the Executive lease space from 2004 until after tenant improvements could be complete for the 6th floor Administration Building sometime in late 2007 or early 2008.   
Council staff report highlighted the need for additional tenant improvement costs and move costs for the Executive associated with this recommendation and provided order of magnitude range of costs for tenant improvements.  This estimate was based upon the NCOB tenant finish allowance and data provided by FMD for the recently completed PAO tenant improvement costs for the 9th floor Administration Building (2000) at between $1.1 million and $1.5 million. 

Council insisted that FMD set-aside adequate funds to cover the additional costs.  Executive staff never provided a cost estimate for the additional costs but informed council staff that PAO rent revenues of $125,000 were set aside to cover the additional Administration Building tenant improvements and move costs.  This set-aside budget was reported in the staff report on June 8, 2005.  A summary of the changes to the tenant improvement and move cost estimate changes are shown on table 1 below:

Table 1:

Summary of 6th Floor Administration Tenant Improvement and Move Costs

	Date in Committee or Full Council
	Cost
	Legislation

	10/01/03
12/03/03

12/08/03
	$0
	Supplemental Appropriation for $1.2 Million to Proceed with the Next Phase of Design, Ordinance 14812.

	12/03/03
12/08/03
	$0*
	Supplemental Appropriation for $2.7 Million to Relocate the PAO, Ordinance 14806.

	08/18/04
09/15/04

09/29/04

10/01/04

10/04/04
	$0
	Supplemental Appropriation for $7.1 Million for Final Design and Other Costs, Ordinance 15042.

	March 21, 2005
	$2.0 Million
	Executive Transmittal Letter for Proposed Motion 2005-0102, Final NCOB Tenants

	June 6, 2005
	$3.70 Million
	Executive Staff E-Mail

	February 1, 2006
	$5.5 Million
	Executive Staff Letter to Councilmember Ferguson


*Council staff highlighted the impacts of additional tenant and move costs in the 12/03/06 staff report. 

It should be noted that with the exception of construction escalation the conditions surrounding the Executive’s recommendation to relocate the Executive offices to the Administration Building following completion of the NCOB have not changed since 2003.  Executive staff did not attempt to quantify the impact of these costs until March of 2005 long after all supplemental appropriation requests were approved.  If Executive staff are so concerned with saving the taxpayers money then why wasn’t the PAO relocation based on a complete cost analysis to determine the cost impacts.  These estimates can be generated in a few days and as we have seen from FMD’s February 1, 2006 letter these cost impacts indicate a $5.5 million premium cost impact over the current recommendation.  
The Executive made the PAO recommendation without even an attempt to analyze the cost to the taxpayers.   If planning decisions are to be made strictly on a lowest cost option basis then the lowest cost option in 2003 would have been to bring the Executive and OMB back to the courthouse on the 4th floor.  This would have avoided demolition of the recently remodeled Executive space on the 4th floor of the Courthouse ($526,518) and avoided $1 million of annual lease costs for the Executive from 2004 to 2007.  

Cost Comparisons:  The following provide cost comparisons between various estimates for a variety of similar projects and illustrates the extent to which these estimates appear to be influenced by political agenda.
Cost Comparison between Exec in Admin Building Estimates dated June 6, 2005 and February 1, 2006.
	
	A
	B
	
	

	Description
	June 6, 2005
	Feb 1, 2006
	Difference
	% Change

	Space (USF)
	21,420
	21,420
	0
	0%

	Construction Cost
	$2,204,065
	$3,046,406
	$842,341
	38.2%

	Cost/SF
	103
	142
	39
	

	Total Project Cost
	$3,693,973
	$5,549,443
	$1,855,470
	50.2%

	Cost/SF
	172
	259
	87
	


Cost Comparison between Exec in Admin Building (6th) and PAO in Admin Building (9th)
	
	C
	B
	
	

	Description
	PAO1
	Exec2
	Difference
	% Change

	Space (USF)
	22,843
	21,420
	(1,423)
	(6.2)%

	Construction Cost
	$2,034,970
	$3,046,406
	$1,011,436
	49.7%

	Cost/SF
	89
	142
	53
	

	Total Project Cost
	$2,654,983
	$5,549,443
	$2,894,460
	109%

	Cost/SF
	116
	259
	143
	


1 PAO Full Floor Renovation on the 9th Floor in 2000 escalated at 3.5%/yr through 2007.  Actual costs including Haz Mat for 2000 were $1,313,086 construction cost and $2,148,579 total project cost.
Cost Comparison between Exec in Admin Building (6th) and Sheriff in Admin Building (5th)
	
	D
	B
	
	

	Description
	Sheriff1
	Exec2
	Difference
	% Change

	Space (USF)
	15,970
	21,420
	5,450
	34%

	Construction Cost
	$1,037,809
	$3,046,406
	$2,008,597
	194%

	Cost/SF
	65
	142
	77
	

	Total Project Cost
	$1,765,754
	$5,549,443
	$3,783,689
	214%

	Cost/SF
	110
	259
	148
	


1 The Sheriff Tech Services proposed relocation from the Courthouse to make room for the CID group to relocate from the RJC to the 1st floor of the Courthouse.  Estimate dated 6/15/05.
Cost Comparison between Sheriff in Admin (5th) and DAJD in Admin Building (5th)
	
	E
	D
	
	

	Description
	DAJD2
	Sheriff1
	Difference
	% Change

	Space (USF)
	7,410
	15,970
	8,560
	53.6%

	Construction Cost
	$923,328
	$1,037,809
	$114,481
	12.3%

	Cost/SF
	124
	65
	(59)
	

	Total Project Cost
	$1,605,216
	$1,765,754
	$160,538
	10.0%

	Cost/SF
	216
	110
	(106)
	


1 The Sheriff Tech Services proposed relocation from the Courthouse to make room for the CID group to relocate from the RJC to the 1st floor of the Courthouse.  Estimate dated 6/15/05.

2 The DAJD estimate was prepared as part of the February 15, 2006 supporting documentation to demonstrate the costs of relocating WER from the Courthouse.
Legend:  Color represents estimate prepared to support Executive recommended option  
Cost Estimate Review:  The following is review of the February 15, 2005 DES estimate to relocate the Executive to the 6th Floor Administration Building:
· Additional Lease Cost:  The estimate includes $350,000 to extend the Executive in lease space due to the additional time to complete tenant improvements in the Administration Building.  The estimate fails to consider the annual PAO lease savings and revenues ($838,190 per year) which was recommended by the Executive to justify extension of the Executive’s lease in the Columbia Tower from 2004 to 2007. 

· Fixtures Furniture & Equipment (FF&E):  The addition of $315,000 for FF&E was not included in the June 6, 2005 estimate ($377,956 fully loaded).  Therefore, inclusion of furniture in the Administration Building option is not an apples to apples comparison. Who is this furniture for?  If the furniture is for the Executive in the Administration Building the figure appears excessive since the Columbia Tower lease provides for the County to retain about $200,000 of high quality office furniture at the conclusion of the lease.  The list includes 20 workstations, desks, conference tables, chairs, credenzas, shelving, file cabinets, cost closets, and kitchen equipment.  Based on the experience with other NCOB furniture systems, it is doubtful that this furniture could be reused at the NCOB due to the restrictive workstation dimensional requirements that are necessary to achieve the efficiencies planned by FMD for the NCOB (i.e. other tenants have not been able to reuse their existing furniture systems).  The Executive could however reuse this furniture at the Administration Building which does not have these dimensional restrictions.

· Project Financing:  $406,308 for project financing (7.9%) is arbitrary and inconsistent with current county CIP planning for other CIP projects (02/15/06 WER estimates also included project financing costs totaling $915,795).  Typical CIP project estimates funded by the Current Expense Fund or other sources do not normally include financing charges. Committee staff reviewed several hundred CIP CX Agency Requests for 2004, 2005 and 2006 and did not find a single project that included financing charges.  Additionally, with the exception of major 63-20 financed projects, the DES does not include financing charges in the estimates even when the CIP projects are proposed to be funded by Bond Anticipation Notes (BANs).  The 2005 Executive Proposed Budget included a five CIP BAN financed projects totaling over $1.1 million and none of these projects included financing charges in the estimates.  
· Ratio of Soft Costs to Construction Cost: The ratio of soft costs to construction cost for the 6th Floor Administration Building is over 82% compared to 67% from the June 2005 estimate for the same project.  DES averages for the ratio of soft costs to construction costs vary but generally average around 50% to 65%.  Based upon conversations with two independent estimators DES soft cost to construction cost ratios appear to be higher than other government projects which range between 40% and 55%. 

· Construction Cost:  The construction cost for the 6th floor Administration Building have increased 38% ($842,341) in just seven months.  The construction estimate is based on square footage unit costs because there is no design at this point.  The estimate also includes construction escalation to the mid-point of construction (6.0%).  Therefore it is difficult to understand what has changed that would justify a 38% increase.  This level of increase represents the equivalent of 5.5% inflation every month for seven consecutive months.  By way of comparison, the typical planning assumption for construction escalation in Seattle has been between 3% to 3.5% annual inflation. While construction prices have increased dramatically in recent months, inflation alone cannot account for this magnitude of increase.
·  Gross Measured Area VS Useable Area:  The detailed construction estimate is based on the Gross Measured Area (25,760) instead of the Useable Area (21,420).  This means that the costs for items such as interiors, doors, finishes, carpet, HVAC, electrical, lighting etc. are applied to such areas as the elevator shafts, stairways, vertical shafts, toilet rooms, and structure.  This translates to a 20% increase in costs for every line item in the estimate and increases the MACC construction cost by $ 331,098 and the total project estimate by $512,049.

· Hazardous Material Abatement:  The estimate includes $397,992 direct cost ($893,940 fully loaded) for asbestos abatement.  An argument can be made that since the asbestos in the Administration is a systemic building wide issue that the cost of abatement should not be included as a cost incurred by this project.  In 2005 FMD evaluated a stand alone project to address the asbestos abatement throughout the building.  Additionally, numerous other tenant improvement projects in the Administration Building were completed without abatement of the asbestos (i.e. FMD 8th floor, FMD 3rd Floor, Elections, 5th floor, and the Assessor on the 7th floor).  The decision whether or not to include asbestos abatement in the project is a business decision.  When the county does asbestos abatement projects they are commonly done by in-house county staff and therefore should not be included in the detailed construction cost section of the estimate where costs are marked up by the General Contractor, and marked up by other % factors such as design fees, Art, etc.
· Unit Prices:  According to the estimate, unit costs are based on the 2005 RS MEANS Square Foot Costs estimating manual.  Council staff contacted an outside independent architect to confirm unit prices.  This architectural firm contracts for over 4 million square feet per year of tenant improvement projects in Seattle. His response is summarized below and suggests that the unit prices are high:

· HVAC:  The 2005 RS Means unit price for HVAC ($18.35/sf) appears to be based on the construction cost for installation of a complete mechanical system for a mid-rise office building including all plumbing, risers, cooling towers, chillers, pumps, distribution system, and controls.  Essentially this is the cost/sf of a new mechanical system to replace the HVAC distribution system on a single floor. This figure would be significantly reduced for a tenant improvement project that was limited to adjustments to an existing working system.
· Doors and Hardware: $78,310 according to the estimator each door/hardware combination should cost $1,200 installed.  The figure provided in the estimate would represent over 80 door/hardware combinations.  High for an office that is programmed for 16 offices.

· Ceilings: $4.09 for ceilings represents a complete replacement of the existing ceiling.  Partial replacement of existing ceiling would be $0.75/sq foot.
· Floor Finishes:  $155,590 equates to a unit price of $54/sq yard of carpet over the entire gross floor area of the floor ($65/sq yard on actual Useable SF).  A more common planning figure for tenant improvement carpet should be $25/sq yard installed ($59,500).
· Sprinklers:  $2.05/sq foot is a price for a complete sprinkler installation on a new building.  A normal tenant improvement project in a space already fitted with a sprinkler system would require some adjustment of a select number of heads and is usually budgeted at $0.75/sq foot.
· Lighting & Branch Wiring:  $9.88/sq foot for lighting represents a complete replacement of all lighting fixtures.  This seems high since the existing lighting was replaced just a few years ago as part of a City Light energy project.  
· General Conditions, On-Site Overhead: for tenant improvement projects is typically 7% not 10%.

·  General Conditions, Contractor Profit: for tenant improvement projects is typically 3% not 5.29%.
· Design Contingency:  20% for design contingency for a tenant improvement projects is high.  The typical standard is 10%.  The project estimate also includes a 10% project contingency.
· Scope & Quality:  There is nothing that mandates a fixed level of scope and quality of this project.  The county can choose to establish whatever budget it deems reasonable and fix the scope and quality to match the budget.  A cost effective adjustment in scope and quality could be a rational solution to the Council’s desire to temporarily relocate the Executive until a final location can be resolved.
· Comparison with Other Tenant Improvement Projects:  The comparisons with other projects shown earlier in this response indicates that these estimates are not locked in stone.  Every estimate is the result of a series of scope, quality, and business decisions.  Examples include:  The PAO tenant improvement project on the 9th Floor of the Administration Building in 2000 was $1.6 million (construction only including Haz Mat).  The project included a full floor renovation and included 70 hard-walled offices.  Assuming this cost is escalated to 2007 at 3.5% per year the construction cost would be $2.0 million.  By contrast the Executive & OMB offices which includes 16 hard-walled offices and the remaining open landscape workstations is estimated at $3.0 million.    

CX VS Non CX Agencies in NCOB:  One of the original goals of the NCOB was to minimize the impact on the Current Expense fund.  The 2004 preliminary tenant recommendations included 7.66% of CX agencies in the NCOB.  The Executive’s 2005 final recommendations increased this percentage to 20.7% due in part to the inclusion of Executive offices. 
Executive to Remain in Lease Space:  The proposed ordinance before the committee proposes to leave the Executive in lease space until such time as informed decisions can be made based on the results of numerous operational master plans, program changes and reports.  These include:

· District Court Facilities Master Plan

· Sheriff’s Office Operational Master Plan

· Superior Court Targeted Operational Master Plan

· Integrated Security Project and Jail Health

· Elections Consolidation

· Community Corrections Alternative Program Growth

· Integrated Regional Jail Assessment
· WER Feasibility Study

· Skybridge Feasibility Study

Any one of the above could have an impact on what ultimately happens at the county’s downtown core buildings. The Council’s proposed approach to leave the Executive in lease space for the time being is not limited to the relocation of WER.  As a consequence this analysis does not attempt to comment on Executive’s WER cost analysis.  To say that the option to relocate the Executive in the Courthouse would cost the taxpayers tens of millions of dollars based upon one possible alternative is an overstatement.  This response already discussed the recent dynamic changes relative to elections consolidation and the wisdom of not making long-range planning decisions prematurely.
Conclusion:  Long-range planning decisions should be made based on an assessment of all completed information including cost, adopted space plan, application of adopted policies (functional adjacencies, co-location, etc.) finalized reports, Operational Master Plans, Facility Master Plans, Feasibility Studies, Independent Expert Reviews.  Only then can the county make informed decisions on what is in the best interest of King County.
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